
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

October 31, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, October 31, 2018, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            James Anderson
Erik Hume

Ronald Rouse

Shaashawn Dial
William Leonard
Timothy Tate

*Nick DiFrancesco
Stephen Libhart
Carolyn Van Newkirk
Don Geistwhite







*Mr. DiFrancesco arrived after Roll Call was taken.


Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Oath of Office:  

Officer Stephen Mowery was sworn in by Chairman Libhart.

Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the September 26, 2018 Board meeting
2. US Air Cargo Fourth Amendment to Lease
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.
Airport Development Committee:

a)
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 5 (Construction), HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to H&K Group, Inc. of Skippack, Pennsylvania in an amount of $6,683,495 to rehabilitate the runway at HIA.    The bid package was advertised on April 29, 2018.  Two companies submitted bids for this project.  The Base Bid Item is for rehabilitation of four connector taxiways from the hold line to the runway.  Alternate 1 is for conversion of the runway centerline and runway edge lighting circuits to different lighting circuits.  This project will be funded by an FAA grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Tate that the Board award a contract to H&K Group, Inc. of Skippack, Pennsylvania in an amount of $6,683,495 to rehabilitate the runway at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

b)
Construct Parallel Taxiway Extension, Phase 2 (Bid & Award Services), FCRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Buchart Horn of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $66,630 without written authorization, to provide Final Design Documents and Bid and Award Phase Services for installation of the parallel taxiway at Franklin County Regional Airport.  The construction will be bid out in the spring of 2019 and constructed in 2020.  Buchart Horn is recommended to provide the Final Design documents and Bid and Award services because they were the engineer of record for the initial phase of this project.  This project is being funded with an FAA grant.    
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Buchart Horn of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $66,630 without written authorization, to provide Final Design Documents and Bid and Award Phase Services for installation of the parallel taxiway at Franklin County Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.  

c)
Construct South Parking Apron, Phase 3 (Final Design, Permitting & Bidding), GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $241,223.00 without written authorization, to provide Final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The project was designed to 85% before it was placed on hold in order to reconstruct the runway.  L. R. Kimball is recommended to provide the Final Design, Permitting, and Bid and Award services because they were the engineer of record for the 85% design of this project.  This project is being funded with an FAA grant.     
Motion:  A motion was made by Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $241,223.00 without written authorization, to provide Final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

d)
Remove Obstructions, Phase 1 (Mapping), GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Urban Engineers in an amount not-to-exceed $129,265 without written authorization, to provide mapping services for the Remove Obstruction, Phase 1 project at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The first phase of the project is to acquire mapping.  Urban was selected to provide mapping services for all phases of Remove Obstruction project through an RFQ/RFP process conducted in 2018.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board award a contract to Urban Engineers (Urban) of Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $129,265 without written authorization, to provide mapping services for the Remove Obstruction, Phase 1 project at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.  

e)
GSA Second Amendment for TSA Space:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Second Amendment with GSA for TSA to lease space in the terminal building.   Originally TSA leased 2,910 square feet of space in the terminal building. Their current lease expired on September 30, 2018.  The Board approved a new 10 year lease and it was signed in June 2018.  In the new lease, TSA wished to return 907 square feet of terminal space located on the 1st floor.  TSA has decided to keep 907 square feet of terminal space located on the 1st floor, and return 400 square feet in the basement and 200 square feet of office space on the second floor.  This will now increase their total square footage by 307 additional square feet for a total of 2003 square feet.  With the Second Amendment, rent will increase from $157,115.32 to $184,177.12.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a Second Amendment with GSA for TSA to lease space in the terminal building, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the office lease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Tate and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

f)
HIA Taxi Agreement Ratification:  Mr. Edwards reported that the current taxi operator, Harrisburg City Cabs, is not meeting the provisions of the agreement.  They have not paid any of their required operating payments since the beginning of the year.  In addition, they are not carrying the proper insurance which is required under the Exclusive Use Agreement. SARAA staff reviewed the situation with the owner of Harrisburg City Cabs and with counsel.  Based on those discussion, SARAA requested proposals for taxi pickup service at the airport in order to provide on-demand service for HIA’s customers.  Two companies responded to the RFP.  SARAA staff reviewed the proposals and unanimously recommended Good Cab.  They began operations on Monday, October 26th.    

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board ratify the actions of the Executive Director for executing a Single Taxi Cab License Agreement with Good Cab, LLC, to provide sole taxicab pick-up services in the designated area at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Leonard and approved.  Mr. Hume abstained due to a potential conflict.  

g)
HIA GIS Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a Task Order Agreement for a lump sum of $38,997.00 from Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) to prepare a Needs Assessment and GIS Road Map for HIA.  The creation of a GIS database is a labor-intensive process.  JMT has recommended the preparation of a Needs Assessment and Road Map which will guide SARAA’s efforts in staff and resource planning for GIS development for the next five years.  Funding for this work will come from the 2018 Operating Budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute a Task Order Agreement for a lump sum of $38,997.00 from Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) to prepare a Needs Assessment and GIS Road Map for HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  


h)
HIA Parking Garage Use Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a license agreement with Global Public Safety, LLC to park up to 50 vehicles on the 4th floor of the parking garage at HIA. Global Public Safety installs accessories on police cars.  Recently they approached the Airport Authority looking for space to park some of these cars due to limited space at their facility.  SARAA is proposing the following terms for the agreement:
Term:  Month to month, with a 30-day termination notice

Facilities:  Non-exclusive use of the 4th floor of the parking garage (which will remain closed to the public for parking up to 50 vehicles.

Rent:  $400 per month

Insurance:  The business will be required to carry $1MM automobile liability, and $2MM Commercial General Liability.

Motion:  A motion was made by Leonard that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute a license agreement with Global Public Safety, LLC to park up to 50 vehicles on the 4th floor of the parking garage at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  

i)
FCRA Flight School Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with Blue Star Aviation Services, LLC to operate flight training at Franklin County Regional Airport.  Rob Clark, a flight instructor (and one of the adult leaders of the Civil Air Patrol Squadron based at GRA) wishes to operate a flight training business at FCRA.  Mr. Clark will provide his own aircraft for training and will utilize the facilities for ground instruction.  SARAA is proposing the following terms of the agreement: 
Term:  12 months, then month to month.

Facilities:  Non-exclusive use of the office facility at the airport.
Rent:  3.5 percent of gross revenue, plus the current rate for a tie-down if applicable.
The agreement has been reviewed by SARAA’s legal counsel.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Tate that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with Blue Star Aviation Services, LLC to operate flight training at Franklin County Regional Airport.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Dial and unanimously approved.  


j)
Harrisburg Pilots/Discussion Only:  Mr. Stevens reported that last week he received notification from the gentlemen who owns the aircraft associated with Harrisburg Pilots which was based here at Avflight that they will be moving to Capital City Airport.  The agreement is valid other than it specifically mentions Harrisburg International Airport’s location, which can be administratively modified to be Capital City Airport.  The reason they are leaving is because of the substantial increase in rates at Avflight.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through September, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $21.9 million vs. the budgeted amount of $21.3 million, or 3.0% above budgeted projections.  Total Operating Expenses were $12.7 million vs. the budgeted amount of $13.3 million, or 4.2% below budget.  Net Operating Revenue is $9.1 million.  After subtracting out the non-operating items, the Variance to Budget is $1.8 million, which is a very healthy financial position for the Airport Authority.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.73%, compared to 1.48% that was budgeted for 2018.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 9.1% year-to-date, or $4.2 million vs. $3.9 million. Total Car Rental Sales are up 7.4% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up almost 8%.   The CPE is at 15.83 vs. 16.71 last year, which is a 5.3% decline.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, in the accounts over $40,000, the 0 to 29 days column, Delta Airlines made a payment earlier this month.   Harrisburg City Cab has a total amount due of $71,343.55 through September, and a total over 90 days amount of $37,612.10.  
Draft Budget:  Mr. Edwards reported that the draft budget was submitted to the Executive Committee at the Committee meeting on October 26th.  There were several projects that could be purchased in 2018 as opposed to pushing them to 2019.  He reviewed the list with the Board.  The total of these items is approximately $270,000.  With the Board’s permission, staff would like to proceed with these purchases in 2018, as they can be completed before the end of the year and would not impact the 2019 budget. Staff will follow the Procurement Policy that was approved by the Airport Authority Board.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4, HIA:  This project has been completed. The runway is open and fully operational.
HIA Restroom Renovation Project:  Bids will be open on October 30th for the mechanical portion of this project.    
Install Perimeter Fence, GRA:  All fence posts have been installed and the contractor is now hanging fence fabric.  This project was delayed due to wet weather conditions.  
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Hangar:  The contractor has erected the structural steel, completed construction of the roofs, and placed the concrete floors in both hangars. This project is expected to be completed either later this year or in January, 2019.

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Passengers for September totaled 109,521, which was the busiest September since 2013. All airlines were up except Delta Airlines, down 3.1%.  Departing seats are up 18% vs. budget, and up 15.4% over last year.   Total year-to date passengers were at 955,988, which is up 14.6% vs. budget, and up 8.3% vs. year-to-date 2017.   Third quarter 2018 enplanements were 12.3% above budget. The current year 2018 is nearly 5% ahead of plan. Enplanements are estimated to be between 640,000 to 643,000 for 2018, which is an increase over the budgeted amount of 614,000 enplanements. Year-to-date Landed Weight is up 19.6% vs budget, or 881 million pounds, and up 11.9% vs. year-to-date 2017.    Cargo airlines are up 17.6% vs. 2017 year-to-date.  MDT Operations are up 8.9% for September and up 3.6% year-to-date.  CXY Operations are down 29.3% for September, and down 9.3% year-to-date.   Weather had a significant impact on CXY operations in September 2018, with 8.5 inches of rain for the month.
Air Canada:  Mr. Edwards reported that today is the last day for Air Canada non-stop service to Toronto from Harrisburg.

Corporate Travel Survey:  Mr. Edwards reported that 271 surveys were received representing at least $40 million in annual spending.  An advertorial was published in the October 24th edition of the Central Penn Business Journal, highlighting some of the results of the survey.  There are a substantial number of companies that fall within the $250,000 to $500,000.  The number one reason for not choosing HIA (43%)  was non-stop flights; reason number two was flight times, connections and more difficult, and lower fares elsewhere (21%).  Plans are to create a Task Force in 2019 to build stronger business cases for expanded airline service at HIA.    
Executive Session:

Mr. Libhart convened an Executive Session at 9:04 a.m. to discuss privilege and potential litigation matters.

Mr. Libhart reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:48 a.m.  No action was taken resulting from the Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson said October was a great month and hopefully this momentum can be maintained throughout the rest of the year.
Ms. Dial:  Concerning the ACDBE Goal Program document that was sent to the Board members, she suggested the following:

· SARAA should send the information to the individual chambers so that they will be able to comment on it.  These chambers include the African American Chamber of Commerce of Central PA, the Keystone Business Alliance and the Hispanic Chamber of Commerce.  This will benefit communities and SARAA will be on record for sending information directly to those chambers.  
· Ms. Dial recommended that under the section “Advertising of RFP’s”, staff should define “appropriate media”.  
· There is a Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Disparity Study which should be published shortly.  This is an analysis of participation of minority women, disabled veterans, LGBT owned businesses, prime contracting and sub-contracting.  
· She also would like SARAA to strive for more than 1.4% of concessions.

Mr. Rouse:  Mr. Rouse thanked Mr. Miller for his presentation.   He likes the idea of regionalization advertising.  He said it would be interesting to note what the locals would want people to think that their particular city is known for. 

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk also said the advertisement was excellent and wants to see it all over the terminal.

Mr. DiFrancesco:  Mr. DiFrancesco said that staff is doing a great job and the trend lines look good.
Mr. Geistwhite:   Mr. Geistwhite thanked the staff for their efforts and their loyalty.

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard said that a graduate student from University of Philadelphia came to HIA and did a study to try to get local flavor of this region.  She did a very thorough job of comparing this terminal building to a couple of other airport terminals around the country.  She noted some good opportunities for us to consider to build in the local culture into the building.
Mr. Leonard also commended staff on the financial status and great job with the signs.   
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, December 5, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 10:01 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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